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SWAFFHAM TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the Planning & Built Environment Committee meeting held on Tuesday 28th July 2020 at 4.00pm via virtual meeting link.
Present:


Cllr L Scott (in the Chair)
Councillors:           

Mrs L Beech, Mr P Darby, Mr G Edwards, Mr C Houghton 
Town Clerk:


Mr R Bishop
Office Administrator:

Mrs H Duggan
1. Apologies for absence

Cllr J Anscombe – prior commitment
Cllr J Skinner – prior commitment
2. Declarations of interest for items on the agenda
No declarations were received.
3. Planning related issues from Non Member Councillors 
None received
4. Minutes
The minutes of Tuesday 30th June 2020 were agreed as a true and accurate copy by the Chairman. It was noted the minutes would be signed at a later date after lockdown.
5. Outstanding actions agreed at previous meetings

The Chairman raised the following items:

Persimmon Homes – the Town Clerk confirmed there had been no response to the letter sent to the Enforcement Officer following a resident communication discussed at the last Planning Committee meeting in June 2020. 
It was agreed the Town Clerk would chase up a response.

Persimmon Homes – the Chairman advised he had received complaints from residents regarding the number of large lorries going through the town to access the Persimmons Site on the Norwich Road. It was discussed and proposed that the Town Clerk contact Persimmon Homes to see if they would redirect the lorries along the A47 and down Norwich Road in future.

It was agreed the Town Clerk would contact Persimmons Homes to ask them to redirect their lorries along the A47 and down the Norwich Road in future, to avoid unnecessary lorries in the town.
Theatre Street – The Town Clerk confirmed no letter had yet been sent in respect of the Barn development as it needed Committee agreement. There had been some issues raised by a local resident, which the Clerk shared with the Chairman. The Town Clerk explained the position to the Committee, and it was proposed to issue a letter to Andrew Gayton regarding the standard of build and the Enforcement Officer re- building regulations.

It was agreed the Town Clerk would contact Andrew Gayton regarding the standard of the build and the Enforcement Officer to raise concerns regarding the Theatre St Barn development building regulations.

6. Decisions/Information form Breckland Council
3PL/2020/0374/F Change of use form domestic garage to a one-bedroom dwelling. Site adj. 20 Cateryne Court accessed off Spinners Lane. MG Property Developments Ltd. REFUSED
3PL/2020/0484/O Proposed New Dwelling & Garage (Outline permission). Prinknash Way, Lynn Road.  Mrs K Starling APPROVED
3PL/2020/0699/LU Conversion of existing garage into extended kitchen and study room (certificate of lawfulness). 11 Brancaster Way. Mr and Mrs D Powley. APPROVED
7. Planning Applications
3PL/2020/0687/LB External decoration and re-roofing works.10 Market Place. Mr Prakash Lad. 
NO OBJECTIONS
3OB/2020/0024/OB Submission of open book analysis to determine affordable housing contribution as required by S106 agreement. Land East of Brandon Road Swaffham PE37 8BS. Abel Homes Limited. 
Further clarification was requested from Abel Homes before any comments could be made. It was agreed the Town Clerk would liaise with Abel Homes and the Chairman before making comments if required. 
3PL/2020/0729/D Reserved matters application for 185 dwellings following outline permission 3PL/2015/0917/O. Land south of Norwich Road. Barratt Homes, BDW Cambridgeshire. 
Swaffham Town Council raise the following concerns and objections:

Drainage Scheme    
· If 1 metre deep swales are proposed it is essential for the planting scheme and maintenance ensures that the amenity value is protected in future years. The open space calculations should be re calculated if the scheme results in less usable open space.
Footpath
· STC would ask for the footpath to be designated as ‘Monks path’ to reflect this historical footpath and any lighting should be low height level with motion sensors

· What measures will be put in place during the construction phase to ensure and protect public use of the footpath?
Boundary Treatment
· Hillside boundary screening of fast-growing hedge plants is essential to ensure adequate privacy
Street lighting
· STC would prefer that all lighting on the site is at ground level. “National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) Clause 180c and Norfolk County Council Environmental Lighting Zones Policy both recognise the importance of preserving dark landscapes and dark skies. In order to minimise light pollution, we recommend that any outdoor lights associated with this proposed development should be:
1) fully shielded (enclosed in full cut-off flat glass fitments) 
2) directed downwards (mounted horizontally to the ground and not tilted upwards) 3) switched on only when needed (no dusk to dawn lamps) 
4) white light low-energy lamps (LED) and not orange or pink sodium sources. 
Affordable Housing
· STC would not support a further reduction in level as the level of need identified in the local plan of 36% is crucial to the Town of Swaffham
· Affordable Housing should be indistinguishable from the open market housing
Parking
· We refer you to Swaffham Neighbourhood Plan (SNP)PolicyTRA3, item (iii) Car charging points and (iv) Cycle, motorbike, and scooter parking
Design and materials
· The site is between two important listed buildings and alongside a key gateway to the Town. It also has an important historical footpath running through it and is adjacent to the SNP Special Heritage Area and Conservation Area.
· Policy HBE2 of the SNP requires new development to reflect local distinctiveness and HBE5 requires it to enhance the visual approach through the use of buildings in character with Swaffham.
· Swaffham Town Council objects to the use of Hardie plank black as a design material in prominent positions to provide character. There are very few examples within Swaffham of black weather boarding, and it is not recognised as a characteristic of this Breckland Town. After red brick, the most commonly used building material by far is flint. It occurs naturally in the local area and has a very long historical association with the Brecks.
· A collection of samples of the use of flint have been collected from Norwich Rd and Pickenham Rd to provide evidence. These will be sent separately to the Planning Case Officer by the Chairman of the Swaffham Town Council Planning Committee. 
· The use of pre-cast concrete/flint panels would not achieve the well-designed requirements of HBE2.
8. Late applications at the discretion of the Chairman.
3PL/2020/0755/VAR variation of Condition No 2 on 3PL/2019/1335/F- revised design. Vine Cottage, Pleasant Row. Mr & Mrs Swadling. 
NO OBJECTIONS
3PL/2020/0760/LB change of use from offices & shop premises to residential (3 units) and shop. 1 London Street and 2/4 Pitt Lane. Suevi developments Ltd. 
NO OBJECTIONS with comments: Swaffham Town Council are fully supportive of the good design and preservation of the historic shop front.
9. Next meeting
Tuesday 25th August 2020, 4pm. 
Meeting Closed 5.40pm



Chairman………………………………..
Initials……………………


